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The meeting was called to order at 3.20 p.m.

AQENDA ITEM 87: IMPLEMENTATI(J<I OF THE PROGRAMME OF ACTION FOR THE SECOND DECADE TO
COMBAT RACISM AND RACIAL DISCRIMINA'rION: REPORTS OF 'IHE SECRETARY-~ENERAL

(~~) (A/42/J, A/42/492 and A/42/493)

AGB!'1DA ITEM 91: IMPORTANCE OF THE UNIVERSAL REALIZATION OF THE RIGHT OF PEOPLES TO
S!LF-DBTERMINATION AND OF THE SPEEDY GRANTING OF INDEPENDENCE TO COLONIAL COUNTRIES
AND PEO~LES FOR THE EFFECTIVE GUARANTEE AND OBSERVANCE OF HUMAN RIGHTS: REPORTS OF
THE SECRETARY-GENERAL (~~) (A/42/448 and Add. 1)

AGENDA l~~M 92: ELIMINATION OF ALL FORMS OF RACIAL DISCRIMINATION (continued)
(A/42/l8, A/42/449, A/42/468 and Corr.l and Add. 1)

(a) REPORT OF THE COMMITTEE ON THE ELIMINATION OF RACIAL DISCRIMINATION (continued)

(b) STATUS OF THE INTERNATIONAL CONVENTION ON THE SUPPRESSION AND PUNISHMENT OF
TIlE CRIME OF APARTHEID: REPORT OF THE SECRETARY-GEtlERAL (continued)

(cl QUESTION OF FINANCING THE EXPENSES OF THE MEMBERS OF THE COMMITTEE ON THE
ELIMINAT1.0N OF RACIAL DISCRIMINATION: REPORT OF THE SECRETARY-GENERAL
(continued)

1. ~r. GOMEZ (Controller) said that the report of the Committee on the
EHmination of Racial Discrimination contained a recommendation t.hllt the
Secretary-11eneral should advance the ner,essary travel funds once mor€J so that. the
Committee Might continue its important work.

2 Prior to 1986, the S~retary-General had advanced travel funds for each
meeting on a regular basis, even though states parties clearly bore responsibility
for those expenees. Owing to the financial crisis which had arisen in early 1986,
it had not be.n possible to carry out in a timely manner all the ~ctivities

requested by Member States under the regular budget for the current biennium, let
alone advance funds for activities that were to be financed by States parties.
That was why the 8ession of the Committee that was to have been held in Au~ust 1986
had been cancelled and one of its 1987 se8sion8 shortened. Despite the many
appeals to states partie~ to honour their financial commitments, 48 States parties
currently owed a total of more than SUS 150,000.

3. The action recommended in the Copmmittee's report would not solve the
underlying problem. Unfortunately, the finan~ial crisis still existed and the
secretary-Gener31 was not in a position to adv~nce funds. State~ partie~ must
honour their financial commitments if the Commi~tee was to continue meeting.
Information regarding their respective assessments would be sent before the end of
~~tober to the Permanent Reprasentatives of Member States that were parties to the
Convention1 it was to be hoped that, as a resu~t of that effort, sufficlent funds
would be on hand by the end of January 1988 tc allow the thirty-sixth session of
CERD to be held on 29 February 1988, as scheduled. An updated financial report
would be presented to the States parties at their biennial meeting on
15 January 1988.
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4. Hr. MARTIN~Z (Panama) said that the SUI' 'e to eliminate all forms and
mdnifestations of racial discrimination and \msure equality, justice and
brotherhood among men had yielded significant achievements over the past 40 year ••
The United Nations had made an extraordinary contribution to that proce•• , and the
co~certed efforts of Stat~s had played an essen' ~al role. Nevertheles., the
continued existenc~ of the apartheid regime in South Africa jeopardized the
cledibility of the United Nations. The existence of a racist minority regime in
South Africa and Namibia constituted a setback for the fight for racial equality in
the modern world. No one could remain silent or indifferent in the face of the
apartheid regime, under which a racist minority SUbjected millions of persons to
the most shameful form of oQpression. The international community had
categorically condemned th"t policy, labelling it a cdme against humanity. Yet,
apartheid continued to exist through the complicity of those who, citing fallaclous
arguments and untenable sop;li8~8, refused to adopt measures for the definitive
isolation of the pretoria regime as stringently and resolutely as they did against
other countries. He wished to reaffirm his country's repudiation of those who
imposed apartheid and, likewise, those who gave it their support and enabled it to
survive. Panama had ratified the International Convention on the Elimination of
All Forms of Racial Diacrl~in6tion dnd the International Convention on the
Suppression and Punishment of the Crime of Apartheid and was endeavouring to
implement those instruments faithfully at both the national and international
levels.

5. ?anama advocated respect for the right of peoples to self-determination and
independence, since the fUll exercise of that right was inseparable from human
rights and fundamental freedom8. The South African regime must immediately end its
illegal occupation of Namibia, which constituted e flagrant violation of united
Nations resolutions and Security Council resolution 435 (1978) in particulur. Only
the genuine lndependence of the Namlbian people could end the discrimination and
degrading oppression generated by that occupation.

6. He reiterated his Government's aolidar~ty ~ith all peoples struggling for
their indapendence, territorial integrity and just aspirations for freedom from
colonial domination, i.e., the peopl~s of the Sahara, Afghanistan, Democratic
Kampuchea, New Caledonia, Puerto Rico and Cyprus. Special mention must be made of
the Palestinian people, whose inalienable ri9hts must, be recognized.

7. Panama, which was proud to have participated for m&l1Y years in the work of the
Committee on the Elimination of RaciQl Discrimination, noted with concern the
financial difficulties that threatened to prevent ~he Committee from fulfilling its
mandate. In view of that situation, he appealpd to all States parties to the
Convention to reaffirm their mor~l and financial support fo~ CERD 80 that it might
continue to function with its customary efficiency.

8. Mr. ZAWACKI (Poland) aaid it was imperative that racism and racial
discrimin~ti0n should be totally eliminated, in keeplng with the common desire of
peoples all over the world. Unfortunately, millions of people continued to be
victims of various forms of those abhorrent phenomena. Even though racism and
racial discrimination had been the subject of thorough debates in the United
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Nations and other international forums for almost 43 years, the pr09ress achieved
was far from satisfactory, especi.lly in South Africa, '/hare the pretoria rigime
was imposing apartheid, • racist doctrine which constituted a total negation of the
principles of the United Nations Charter.

9. South Africa was the only country in which racial discrimi~ation was supported
by the constitution. In disregard of United Nations resolutions and decisions, the
Pretoria r6gime had even escalated its cam~aign of terror and repression in order
to preserve institutionalised racism. No one believ.d that moral indignation and
rejection alone could bring about the abolition of avartheid, just as Pretoria's
so-called ref~rm8 fooled no one. Apartheid could not be reformed, it must be
abolished, and the end of that evil system was inevitable. Comprehensive and
mandatory sanctions must be imposed against the Pretoria r6gime, in accordance with
Chapter VII ~f the United Nationa Charter. Such meaaure~ were the most appropriate
and effective means by which the international community could support the
legitimate struggle of the oppressed ~eople of South Africa.

10. The Second Decade to Combat Racism and Racial Discrimination demonstrated the
will of the international community to co-ordinate efforts to eliminate racism and
racial discrimination. His delegation fUlly supported the secretary-General's
proposals to implement the pr09r~me of Action for the Second Decade, and shared
the view that new impetus must be given to the struggle against racism, racial
discrimination and apartheid. All States Members ef the United Nations without
exception must condeM such practices both in words and in deeds.

11. The Government and people of Poland condemned and rejected I'aciam, racial
discrimination and apartheid and the country'. legislation effectively prevented
their ..nifestation In any form. Poland implemented all the decisions and
recommendations of the United Nations on those questions.

12. His Government maintained no political, economic or other relations with South
Africa and it condemned the political, military and economic assistance given to
the Pretoria r6gi•• by certain ~ountries and transnational corporations. It also
supported the immediate imposition of mandatory sanctions against South Africa by
the Security Council and expre.sed its solidarity with all those who were
struggling for the elimination of aRartheid and racial discrimination, especially
SMAPO and the African National Congress.

13. His country would spare no effort in contributing to the final eradication of
all forms of raciam and racial discrimination in the world. The complete
eradication of racism, racial discrimination and apartheid also depended on
universal ratification and strict observance of the international conventions
thereon.

14. The adoption of the International Convention on the Elimination of All Forms
of Racial Discrimination in lS65 was ft historic mileston~. His country, which
attached great importance to the work of. the Committee on the Elimination of Racial
Di8Cri~ination, set up under the Convent10n, regretted the critical financial
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situation affecting the Committee and limiting it~ capacity to discharge its
mandate. Such a situation could not continue, and Stat"s Parties must honour their
obligations under the Convention and pay their contributions, 80 that the CODIDIittee
could overcome it~ present crisis. Pol&nd was convincud that the steps taken by
states Parties at the meeting held 1n A~ti~ 1987 to rationalize the system of
periodic reporting would facilitate the C~~ittqels work.

15. It was regrettable that only 85 States M~~bers of the United Nations were
p~rties to the International Convention on th. oupprassion and Punishment of the
Crime of Apartheid. He appealed to those States which had not yet ~one so to
accede to the Convention, in palticular th@ Stat3s which had jurisdiction over
transnational corporations operating in South Africa and Namibia, without whose
co-operation such operation.s could not be halted.

16. In s~ :e of the general acceptance of the right ~f peoples to
self-determination, millions of people were denied that right, in particular the
peoples of South Africa and Namibia. South Africa :ontinued its illegal occupation
of Namibia, and the Pretoria regime had r~t only refused to comply with United
Nations resolutions in that regard but had also stepped u? its ruthless suppreasion
of the Namibian people. Fourthermore, it was attacking the front-line States, thus
worsening the Situation in southern Africa and posing a threat co world peace and
security.

17. His Government extended itp s~pport to th~ peoples in other parts of the world
which were struggling against colonialism, oppression and exploitation. It
supported in particular the people of Nicaragua, whose peaceful efforts to build up
their country were being hindered by a policy of ir.tervention which had recourse to
mercenaries financed and directed from ab,oad.

18. There would be no peace and stability in the Middle East without ~ettlement of
the question of Palestine. The Polish Government defended the right of the
Palestinian people to self-determination and to decide its own future, including
the right to establish an independent State. That goal could be attained within
the framework of a peace settlement for the Middle Eost in line ~ith Security
Council resolutions 242 (1967) and 338 (1973). Poland ~OJllJIll:,ldeu the idea of
convening an international peace conference on the Middle East.

19. The use of mercenaries was a flagrant violation of the right of peoples to
self-determination and it should be unanimously condemne~•. t was regrettable that
mercenaries were still being used against sovereign Stetes and national liberation
movements. His country condemned all forms of mercenary activity an~ called for
the early adoption of an international convention "gainst the"recruitment, use,
financing and training of mercenaries. It also supported the effort. of the United
Nations in that dirc~tion and welcomed the appointment of a special rapporteur on
the use of mercenaries as a means to violate human rkhts and to inpede the
exercise of t ,e right of peoples to self-determinMtion.
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20. Mr. HUANG (China) said that the right to self-determination was both a
prerequisite for the full enjoyment of basic human rights and a guarantee of those
rights. It should be ~ade clear tt. foreign aggression, domination and
exploitation violated fundamental human rights and the Uniced Nations Charter and
threatened international peace and security. It must also be made clear that all
countries were bound by their international obligation to support oppresEed nations
in their struggle for the right to national Belf-determination, obstruction and

'sabotaqe of their efforts constituted a violation of international law.

21. Since th~ and of the Second World War th~ ~rinciple of national
self-determination had served as an inspiration for the fight against colonial
domination and for the national liberation movements and it had accelerated the
rise 0 .. the third world. Today it was easy to find cases in whiocll the right to
national self-determination was denied, obstructed or Beriously violated. In the
Middle Bast the Palestinian people had been denied the right to sel.f·-determination
for more than 30 years. The foreign armed invasion and military occupation of
Democratic Kampuehea and Afghanistan had infringed upon their independence and
sovereignty and their right to self-determination. The most savage colonial regime
in human history still lingerei in southern Africa. The international community as
a whole and the Third Cormittee in particular must approach those international
conflicts from the perspective of the principle of national self-determinatior.

22. Th~ question of Palestine bore historical witn&ss to Israel'. wilful violation
of the right of peoples to ••If-determination, which was preventing a peaceful
solution in the Middle East. The internationcl community had shown its interest in
the convening of an international peace conference on the Middle East, and the PLO
had responded positively, however, the Israeli a~thoriti~s Blill refused to
recognize the PLO's legitimate right to participata in such a conference ana were
thus delaying a process which might lead to peace. The situation depended on
Israel. If Israel adopted a ~~alistlc and co-operative attitUde, it would not be
difficult to achieve a f~ir sattlement.

23. The situation in Kampuchea had resulted from Vietnamase aggression and
occupation. The coalition Government of Democratic Kampuchea had proposed a plan
envisaging the withdrawal of the occupviny troops in two stages under united
Natior,s supervision and negotiations with the Phnom Penh reginte with a view to
e.tablishing a four-party Government. That generQUS and reasonable proposal had
been rejected. A change had recently taken place in the attitude of the Vietnamese
author~ties, who now said that they were concerned about the "national
reconciliation" of ~.mpuchea and sought a "political settlement". Unfortunately,
the~r idea of national reconciliation did not inclUde t~e withdrawal of the troops,
therefo~e, the result could only be a Government controlled by foreign elements, a
solution which was unacceptable to the Kampuchean people. The solution to the
Kampuchean problem was simple: the foreign troops mU3t withdraw.

24. The nature of the Afghan question was the aaDe as that of the Kampuchean
question. In 1986, the Soviet Union had declared that it would stage a partial
withdrawal of troops in an effort to reach a political solu~ion, and the Kabul
r6gi~e had declared a unilateral cease-fire. The results had been disappointing,
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however. The troop withdrawal had involved only a very insignificant number of
forces, and the cease-fire was in f~ct a continuation of the suppression of the
resistance movement and repression a9ainst innocent civilians. The talk of
-reconciliation first and croop-withdrawal afterwards- was nothing but an excuse
for putting off th.t withdrawal. In order to achieve a political settlement of the
Afghan sH:uation, there must be genuine good faith and concrete ac~Uons.

25. The south African authorities' brutal rule, their illegal occupation of
Namibia and their lepeated aggression against neighbouring countri~s had brought
great instability to the whole of southern Africa. Virtually all the countries and
peoples of the world, as well as many international organizations, entitie. and
fora, had condemned South Africa and called increasingly strongly for sanctions.
If the Soutt. African a\.lthoriUe. did not give up their obst.· ••:<te position, they
would remain i~ the dock.

26. China welcomed the Secretary-General's report on the implementation of the
Programme of Action for the Second Decade to Combat Racism and Racial
Discrimination (A/42/493) and appreciated the positive efforts made by the United
Nat!ons to combat racism. The Organization should ma~e the struggle against racis.
its priority item and ensu~e its financial support. I,is Government wished to
expr~ss its suppor~ for that effort by making & contrioution of SUS 10,000 to the
Trust Fund for the Programme fot the Decade for Action to Combat Racism and Racial
Discrinlination.

27. Lastly, he wished to point out that support for national self-deterl tnation
and incitement of ethnic separatist ac~ivities were two completely diff~rent

matters. Support fo~ the latter activity ran counter not only to the United
Nations Charter byt also to the general principles and norms of international law
and international relations. Such a practice ~ould b~ing nothing but harm to
internat!.onal peace and security and would r~t1ult in a great step backwarc".J in
history. Some States which knew nothing about the realities of other countries
enjoyed making indiscreet remarks and interfeun«] in their internal affa!r.l, and a
taw had even gone so far as to inc~te and support activities aimed at splitting
particular countries and jeopardiZing their national unity. Such irresponsible
remarks and incitement of ethnic hatred, in violation of ths norms guiding
international relations, must be stopped.

28. Mr. HASSAN (Bahrain) expressed concern at the prospect of continuing to
condemn and denounce racism and racial didcrimination year-in and year-out without
taking decisive action to eliminate both those evils and enable justice to prevail
so that peoples could exercise their right of self-determination and anachronistic
regimes would disappear.

29. With regard to the Second Decade to Combat Rac~sm and Racial Discrimination,
his Government welcomed the ..fforts made to apply the Programme of Action for the
Decade. ~~ile it recognized the importance of the activities enumerated in the
secretary-General's report (A/42/493), especially with regard to training,
practical courses, seminars and the role of education in the field of human rights,
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it believed, however, that satisfactory results would not be achieved unless the
Member States took concerted action to eliminate racism. Since th~ Second Decade
to Combat Racism and Racial Discrimination, there was no more need for
publications, books or seminars but rather for concrete actions to put an end to
that affront to humanity.

30. Bahrain's policies were Dased on the principles of Islam, which advocated
tolerance, compliance with United Nations resolutions and the unconditio;l.:ll
outlawing of racism and racial discrimination.

31. Despite th~ principles enshrined in the United Nat~Qns Charter, millions of
people were being deprived of the right of self-determination, in particular, the
peoples of Namibia, South Africa and Palestine. The most extreme case was that of
South Africa. After 40 years of apartheid, it was clear that the time had come to
take decisive action to put an end to th4t abominable regime. The international
community must impose sanctions, particularly militarr :".ld economic sanctions,
against Preto~ia. The South African regime was not only oppressing the black
majority in that country but also occupying the Territory of Namibia illegally and
attacking neighboucing States, using mercenaries to destabilize them and impede
their economic development. The only way to hell the peoples of South Africa and
Namibia was to impose m.ndatory and comprehensive sanctions A~d to implement
Security Council resolutions on the independence of Namibia.

32. For 40 years, the Palestinian people had been deprived of its territory and
exiled by international zionism and Israeli policy. Isr.ael was trying to eliminate
the personality of that peopl~, appropriate its land, destroy its holy places and
deprive it of its fundamental rights, even its right to exist. Its settlements
policy in the occupied territories was proof of its objectives. Israel flouted the
many resol",tions adopted by the Gen'l!ral Assembly, the Security Council and the
Commission on Human Rightp; and continlled to violate the rights of the Palestinian
people. Yet the realization of. the Palestinian peopl,!' s right to
self-determination remained ~ prerequisite for establishing peace in the Middle
East.

33. His Government was vigorously opposed to colonialist regimes and po\icies and
supported the right to self-determination and independence and the stru9gle of
oppressed peoples against their oppressors.

34. Ms. BARGHOUTI (Observer, palestitle Liberation organization) said that 1987
marked a number of important anniversaries in the tragedy of the Palestinian
people: the seventieth anniversary of the Balfour Declaration, under which the
British Empire had committed itself to the establishment in Palestine of a national
home for the Jewish people, the fortieth anniversary of General Assembly
resolution 181 (11) of 29 November 1947, on the partition of Palestine, the
twentieth anniversary of the Israeli occupation of Palestine and other Arab lands,
alld the fifth anniversary of the Israeli invasion of Lebanon, the siege of Beirut
and the subsequent Sabra and Shatila massacre. That was why international
non-governmental org Inizations working to broaden support for the Palestinian
people had declared 1987 the -Year of Palestine-.
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35. Under General Assembly resolution 181 (11), each of the two States in
Palestinft was to have drafted ~ democratic constitution guaranteeing the civil,
politicAl, economic and religious rights of the population. Yet as BOOn as it had
been founded, Israel had begun to violate that resolution, adopting the Law of
Return in 1950 and the Israel Nationality Law in 1952. Those clearly racist laws
had not only prohibited Palestinians from returning to their native homeland but
had also ~xclude~ broad categories of Jews from obtaininq Israeli citiaenship.

36. Israel h,ld uprooted 650,000 Palestinians from their homeland, IItolen more than
90 per cent of their land and razed 385 Palestinian villages. Former Israeli Prime
Minister, Menachem Begin, and his successor, Yitahak Shamir, had been involved in
the eeir Yassin massacre of 9 Apri~ 1948 and in the antagonism towards the Arab
pqpulation ttat haa already manifested itself in the 1940s. Those facts, together
with the Sabra and Shatila massacres in 1982, proved the racist nature of zionism,
which was comparable to a~artheid. Both Israel and South Africa denied basic
rights guaranteed under the United Nations Charter. The racist regimes in Tel Aviv
&nd Pretoria had labelled genuine liberation movements as "terrorists" in order to
dehumanize them, while terming themselves "Western democracies" fighting the forces
of backwardness.

31. At its eighteenth session, held in Algeria, the Palestine National Council had
reaffirmed that the only way to achieve a comprehensive settlement of the Middle
East conflict was to convene an international conference under United Nations
aus~ic&s with the full participation of the Palestine Liberation Organization, the
801e legitimate representative of th~ Palestinian people. Such a conference should
guarantee the right of return of the Palestinian people and ensure the
establishment of an independent Palestinian State. Putting the right of
self-determination or the Palestinian people in the forefront would fulfil th~

l~gitimate aspirations of the entire Palestll'\ian people, including those who were
living a sub-human existence in ~he land of their ~ncestors.

38. Mrs. SYLLA (Madagascar) expressed sat~sfaction at the Secretary-General's
report on the implementation of the Programme of Action for the Second Decade to
Combat Racism and Racial Discriminattc~ (A/42/4~3). With respect to the proposed
plan of activities for 1990-1993, the highest priority should be accorded to
measures to combat apartheid, which represent~ the most extreme form of racism and
racial discrimination and, as such, was a crime against humanity. She condemned
the intransigence of the min~rity racist regime of Pretoria, the intensification of
its policy of repo:ession aq,a!IlRI: th~ black majority in South Africa and Namibia, a
territory which it was occupyi.ng illegally, and its terrorist acts of aggression
against the Front-Line States. Comprehensive and mandatory economic sanctions must
be imposed against the Government of South Africa in order to dismantle the
iniqUitous system of apartheid.

39. Although many peoples had already won their independence, in conformity with
the principles set forth in the united Nations Charter, the International Cove~ants

on Human Rights and the Dec ' aration on the Granting of Independence to Colonial
Countries and Peoples, unfortunately some were still unable to exercise their
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funda.ental right. and had been exp.ll~d from their home. and land.. In the case
of ~..ibia, occupied illegally by the raci.t Pretoria r6gime, the only possible
solution was the unconditional epplication of the United Nations plan for to'lIllibia
contained in Secur1ty Co~nctl r.eolutton 435 (1978). Mad~a80ar aupported the
liberation 8truggle waged by th, Namibian people under the l.adershi~ of the South
We.t Africa Pftopl.'s organization (SMAPO) and pledged its solidarity. tth the
Front-Line States.

40. With re8pect to the Palestinian people, the international communiti must find
an equit",bl. solution which guarant.ed the exerciae of the in'llienable right of
that people to self-d.termination and to a hoaeland, within tte fram.work of •
ca.prehenslv. and peac.ful solution to the crisis in the Midd~~ Bast. Madagaecar
supported the .arly convening o( the international peace conference on the Middl.
Bast, as called for by the G~n.ral A•••~bly sinc. 1983 in which the Pal.stine
Liberation Organization, the sole legitimate rtipr.s.ntative ol the Palestinian
people, ~st participate on an equal foo~ing with the other parti.8 to the conflict.

41. Th. international community must support the p.ac. ~lans proposed within the
fram.work ~f the United Nations or the Organization of African Unity for re80~ving

the situations in Lebanon, Western Sah&~~ .nd Chad.

42. With resp~t to the U8e of mercenarie~ against .~vereign States and liberation
.avements, Madagascar supported ~ully Genera~ ~~••mbly resolution 41/102 of
4 December 1986, rejection of that practice wes iMPlicit in the P.nal Code and in
thol Code ,)f National Service .1'-- le.. The use of 118rcenari.s lDust be
unconditionally aboli8hed ~nd M~daga8Car noted with sati.faction chat the Chair.an
of the Commis8ion ?n Human Rights had .~~inted a Speciel Rapporteur on that issue.

43. Mr. PITARKA (Albania) 8aid that South Africa and Namibia rema\nad the main
centre of racial discrimination in the world. The peoples of Africa and
ptogressive worid public opinion were indi~~~nt to see that the Pretoria racint
rigi.. was per.iating in its policy of apartheid again.t the Azanian and Namibian
people., inflicting all manner of SUffering. on the population and su~jecting men
and wail.n, 'you"q and old, to inhuman tortur.e. IInd ".nalties. Th. Pretoda r&gilDe
could not coveL up that reality with pr?paganda and such political manoeuvres as
the eo-c~lled -int~rnal constitutional electtons-, the fare. of -democratization-,
and the .lections which had t&k.n plac. in May 1987. In that conn.ction, it should
be r.m.mbered that 24 million Azanians had been excluded from those -elections­
because they did not enjoy the basi~ right to vote.

44. The worsening situation in South Africa and the reign of terror, violence and
racial discrimination prevailing there proved the fallacy of t~. alleged .fforts of
the U~ited States and other imperialist Powers to reform the South African r6gi...
Indeed, it was cl~ar that the imperiali.t Powers, f:rat and foremoat the United
States and its multinational corporations, were aupporting the Pretoria Governm.nt
in order to preserve their neu-colonialist and economic interests in South Africa
and Namibia.
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45. Racial discrimination was an inhuman policy, based on a reactionary ideology
which maintained the superiority of certain races or nationa over others and whioh
had inspired and continue to inspire practicea ot national oppression in various
countrbs and regions ...... the world. The ideology of racism had appeared originally
in the imperialist metropoles and it was no accident that in the United States L Id
some other countries blacks and colour.d national minorities were discriminated
against in employment and education and in their participation in political and
social life.

46. Albania had condemned publicly the racial discrimination and genocide
practised Dy the Zionist Government of Iarael against the peoples of the ~cupied

Arab Territories, eapecially the Palestinian people. The persecution, arresta and
torture of innocent Palestinian and other Arab inhabitants>f the occupied
Territories, .10n9 with tne strict restrictions on their .~ial, economic and
cultuLal rig~ts, did not differ much from the racial practices of the South African
regime. The Palestinian refugee camps brought to mind the bantustans and other
forms of territortal exclusion practised in South Africa. The relations,
coll~borMtion ana similarities between the two rigi.es were ~ot accidental. Their
arrogance and persistence in pursuing their policies also had a common basiS,
namely the support and assistance of international imperialism, first and foremoat
united States imperialism.

47. Mrs. BBLLORINI (Nicaragua) s.id that there was widespread consensus regarding
apartheid, a system of institutionalised racism which was a disgrace to all
humanity, the unlaWful occ~pation of Namibia, and the Pretoria regime's policy of
aggression and d~stabili~ation against neighbouring countries. By maintaining the
apartheid system and intensifying the repression aiainst the Namibian people and
the exploitation of its resources, the Government of Sout~ Africa was perpetuating
colonialism in the region.

48. Because of 1ts nature, the South African Government would not abandon ita
apartheid policies. The Governments of countries whose level of techni~al,

economic and military development enabled the. to exert preDsure on the rigime
therefore had a responsibility to use that ability in the name of justice, law and
the principles of the United Nations Charter ftnd on behalf of the majority of
countries in the world, which were not in a po~ition to exert material presoure.
In VidW of the discouragi~ situation in southern Africa, it was impossible to
ign(!e the reticent att,itude of sam~ Governments, partiCUlarly the United state.
Government 0;.,,:,'1:\ not only refrained ham exertil\CJ ita influence and obstructed
initiatives by rhe international community to promote justice awl safeguard the
t~ght of self-daterr,nination but also collaborated openly with the raci.t Government
while uaing its veto power in the Security Council to prevent t~e immediate
imposition of camprehen~ive and mandat~rY sanctions against Sout~ Africa. The
United States Government must understand that the apartheid regime could be neither
reformed nor t~ans~ormod through the policy of conatructive engagement.
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49. Her delegation was concerned at the financial difficulties faced by the
Committee on the SOlmination of Rac!,al Discrimination. States parties to the
Convention on the ~Limination of All Forms of Racial Discrimination must make every
effort to fulfil their financial obli~6tions. Dvspite their serious economic
problems, the Latin American countries had complied promptly with that obligation.

50. The right of self-determination was a prerequisite for the exercise of other
human rights and fundamental freedoms. Along '~ith the Movement of Non-Aligned
Countries, Nicaragua was taking part in efforts directed at the elimination of
colonialism in all its forms, in conformity with General Assembly resolution
1514 (XV). The Government of Nicaragua was concerned at the colonial situation of
Puerto Rico, which was aimed at changing the Latin ~merican character and id~ntity

of the people and cult~re of that country. A colonial situation also persisted in
Western Sahara, despite the legitimate demands of che Saharan people. ~he

Palestinian people continued its tragic existence as a nation without a State, a
situation which hindered the universal realization of the right of peoples to
self-determination. That situation had worsened with Israel's occupation of
Palestinian territories, incl~ding Jerusalem, and the territories of neighbouring
Arab countries. Since the question of Palestine lay at the heart of the Middle
Bast problem, the international community must find an equitable solution which
upheld the inalienable rights of the Palestinian people. NicaraguA supported the
early convening of an international peace conference on the Middle East, under
United Nations auspices, in which the Palestine Liberation Organization would
participace on an equal footing with other interested parties.

51. In Latin America, and in Central America in partiCUlar, there was evidence of
a growing awareness on the part of peoples and an affirmation of their dignity
which was enabling them to confront firmly threats to their self-determination ana
total independence. The conflict in Central America had helped strengthen Latin
America's unity and capacity for concerted action and co-operation, as ~xemplified

by the formation of th. Contadora Group and its Support Group. The important work
done by those groups and the political will of the Central American countries had
finally tak~n shape in agreements based on dialogue and negotiation which aug~red

well for peace in Central America. In fact, the Esquipulas agreements represented
the highest expression of Latin American unity and the greatest expr~~sion of
Central American unity in the current century.

52. Tho.. agreements, which comprised a detailed procedure for the achievement of
peace, contrasted with the long history of Central American dependence on the
United States and constituted an historic landmark in the distancing of Central
America from the current policy of the United States Gov~rnmen~ That Government
must recognize the existence of an increasingly multipolar world in which
aspirations for justice, democracy and economic ~evelopment could not be scorned.

53. Nicaragua noted with satisfaction the decision of the Commission on Hupan
Rights (paragraph 1 of ita resolution 1987/16) to name a special rapporteur to
stUdy the question of the use of mercenarien.
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54. Mrs. BUTIKO (United Republic of Tanzania) said that her Gov~rnment had always
manifested its absolute condemnation of apartheid and all ~ther form3 of racial
discrimination. Everyone was aware of the determination of the racist r6gime to
maintain white supremacy and regional domination, and to create a cordon sanitaire
along its borders. It was also clear that lhe r6gime was willing to go to great
lengths to continue its exploitation of the resources of Namibia in order to
maintain the oppreRsive apparatus of apartheid and continue to use Namibian land as
a springboard ~u further its policy of regional desta~ilization. Apartheid had led
to violence In S':'l.llh Afdca, to the denial of the r i9ht 01 the NlImibian people to
the ir independollce ~nd to a destabi lizat iOll of the independent States of the
region, thus preveoUng thelll from engaging in national reconstruction. The racist
dgime had ignor'!d the national sovereignty and territorial integrity of the
countries of the region, in violation of international law and the Charter of the
Unite~ Nations.

55. Despite the many years that had passed since the General Assembly began to
examine those matters and the coun·less resolutions adopted regarding them, Namibia
was still a colony of Pretoria, thv black population of South Africa continued to
be removed from their homes and forced to work under conditions that were no
different from slavery and apartheid continued to sow death and destruction all
over South Africa. While hundreds of lhousands of persons had been jailsd,
tortured, starved and killed, the Governments of s~h great democracies as the
United Kingdom, the United States and the Federal Republic of Germany persisted
with their policy of "constructive engagement". APartheid could not be reformed
and no encouragemen~ should be given to so--called reforms.

56. Her delegation called upon the racist r6gime to immediately lift the state of
emergency, stop all acts of brutality by its security ~orces and release all
poljtical pris~lers. It also called on the international community to individually
~nd collectively assiet the front-line States and the oppressed peoples of ~outh

Af.rica ftnd Namibia.

57. Apartheid had caused too much hUlllan suffering and too many violati~.,: of
rights. It was essential for the ~Jnited Nations to take immeGiate concerted action
to complement the efforts of the local population to put a speedy end to
apartheid. To show sYmpathy and understancHng and to applaud the so--called reforms
would only accentuate the feeling of frustration and despair among the black people
of South Africa and Namibia.

58. The Heads of State or Government of the Non-Aligned Countries had declared
that the imposition of economic sanctiools against the racist r6gime of South Africa
represented the only effective and peaceful mpans of forci~g it to terminate its
illegal occupation of Namibia and would also ~ontribute to the elimination of the
system of apartheid. The United Republic of Tanzania urged the Governments o! the
Un~ted States, the United Kingdom and the Feder.al Republic of Germany to co-operate
in~hat respect. It also appealed to those European Governments who had taken 3

weak stance on sanctions to join the international community. The Governments and
corporations that assisted the regime in a variety of ways should know that they
were thus sharing in the responsibility for the suffering, insecurity and tension
in South Africa and southern Africa ad a whole.
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59. Her Government had consistently supported peace initiatives in Africa, the
Middl~ Ba~t, Europe, Asia and Central America. The Guatemala Agreement constituted
an historic initiative and offered an authentic and legitimate platform for the
restoration of peace and stability and the consolidation of the sovereign
independence of the Central American mereber States. Tanzania called on all States
to support the il1{llememation of those Agreements, and above 0111, to desist from
any action that would undermine them.

60. A solution to the Middle East conflict could only be achieved through
recognition of and respect for the legitimate rights of the PAlestinian ppople, who
should fully participate in any peace conference relative to that region.

61. The war between Iran and Iraq had caused both countries enormous material
damage and loss of hu~n life. Not only had there recently been an eRcalation of
the war itself, but there was inuninent danger of its becaning internati,mallzed.
Tanzania urged both parties to implement Security Council resolution 598 (1987).

62. Mrs. KOZA~OU-MARCOULLIS (Cyprus) said that despite the resolutions and
international instruments adopted by the United Nations and the apparent unanimity
of the international community regarding the it@ms under discussion, the people of
Namibia, the people of South Africa and the Palestinian people were still not free
and millions of persons suffered under the yoke of colonialism, foreign danination,
military occupation or the denial of their fundamental rights.

63. Many Security Council resolutions remained unimplemented, despite the tact
that all States had the responsibility to carry out decisions of that body in
accordance with Article 25 of the Charter. Sane principle. of the Charte~ ­
non-use of force, non-interference, equal rights, self-determination of peoples and
respect [vc the fundamental human rights and freedoms - were constantly violated.

64. Her delegation paid tribute to all those who had sacrificed their lives in the
just struggle against apartheid, to the thousands of ?Olitical prisoners in South
Africa, to ~he people of Namibia for their struggle against colonialism and
oppression, to the Palestinians who were committed to a free and independent State
of their own and to all peoples who suftered under colonialism, oppression, foreign
domination, military occupation or aggression.

65. Her delegation supported the plan of activities for the sacond half of the
SecJnd Decade to Combat Racism and Racial Discrimination. Emphasis should be
placed on implementation of United Nations resolutions and human rights instruments
and on the promotion of the work of the United Nations in the struggle against
apartheid, racism and racial discrimination.

66. The contr ibut ion of the Conunit tee on the Elimination of Racia 1 Discri.nination
(CERC) to international efforts to promote the effective enjoyment of human rights
by all people was most valuable. In that context, the Goverl~ent of Cyprus was
concerned by the financial problems hampering the work of CERC. The States p~rties
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to the Inter~ation.l Convention on the Blimination of All For.s of Racial
Discrimination should, without delay, fulfil their financial obligations, thus
enabling CERD to continue its important work.

67. Her delegat ion h~d heard wi th i.ld ignat ion the statement by the r..· "re.antat ive
of Turkey regarding respect for human rights, the need to abide by G' al Aasallbly
and Security Council resolutions, and the need for withdrawal of f. troops
from certain countries and return of refugees to their home". It w.~ .na~issible

for an aggressor country to preach human rights and respect for the Chartar and the
resolutions of the General Aasembly, when it had invaded Cyprus in 1974 and
continued to occupy part of its territory, had forcibly uprooted part of its
population, had diviaed the people of Cyprus on the basis of ethnic criteria and
had promoted separation, .egregation and .ece.sion in violation of internatjonal
law and human r'1hts and in disregard of numerous resolution. ot the General
Assembly and ~ !curity Council. The Prime Minister of Turkey had recently
threatened to e another problem with a friendly country in the .... way that it
had solved tha ~ypr~. problem, namely, in violation of international law, by
invasion and occupation.

68. Mrs. MUlHERJBE (India), speaking in exercise of the right of reply, .aid that
the representative of Pakistan had referred in his statement to J...u and Ka.~ir.

As walS well known, Ja_u and Kashmir were part of India !'nd the principle of
self-determination could not be applied to inte~ral elements of an independent and
sovereign State. India's position on the matter was well known and it .a. not
necessary to go into further detail.

69. Mr. MlR NAW~Z KHAN ~RNAT (Pakistan), speaking in exerci.e of the ri9ht of
reply, said that his delegation had already stated itA opinion on the subject of
Jammu and Kashmir and did not wish to discuss the subject, on which it had a claar
position.

70. MII. LIEN (Viet Nam), .peaking in exercise of the right of reply, .aid that the
accusations levelled a~ainst Viet N~ by the representative of Singapore ware an
attempt to make public opinion f~rget the sad events of the past, when Singapore
had served as a logistic base for the war of 89gression against Viat N.. and tha
countries of Indo-China. Singapore had also been A centre for re.t and recreation
for United States soldiers, which had enabled it to reap huge benefits at the
expense of the sufferings of the peoples of Indo-China during the Viet Na. war.
After the wat, Singapore hed per.iated in turning a blind eyA to the re4litie. and
trend of the times. It had maintained its alliance with the inperialist and
reactionary forces and done everything po.sible to oppose th_ revolution in the
countries of Indo-China. Now ita desi~ \ was to bring the genocidal ellque .,ack
into power in Democratic Kampuchea. The right of Singapore to .peak in the
Committee about the self-determination of peoples could theretore be que.tioned.

71. In reply to the stat.ment made by the representative of China, .he polnt.J out
that China had supported the genocidal regime of Pol Pot, which had eau.ed the
deeth of millions of Kampucheans and waged wars against neighbouring countries.
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Today, regardless of world-wide condemnation of the perpetrators of that genocide,
China continued to keep Po1 Pot's remnant forces and sustain them in their
activities to undermine th~ Kftmpuchean people's revival and rehabilitation. China
was also trying to impede negotiations towards a political settlement of the
K~mpuchean question. What was now needed was mutual co-operation in finding a
satisf~tory solution for the benefit of both peoples - Vietnameae and Chinese - as
well as th~ other peoples in the region. Her delegation hoped chat China would
soon make a constructive contribution to the solution of the problem of South-East
Asia.

72. Miss CHEMG (Democratic Kampuchea), speaking in exercise of the right of reply,
said that her country's problem had started with the invasi~n and oc~upation by
Viet ~am over eight yeara before. Since then, in various General Assembly
resolutions, the international community had called on Viet Ham to withdraw from
Democratic K.mpuchea, in order to enable the Kampuchean people to exercise its
right to self-determination and to choose its Government freely. Hot~~thstanding,

Viet Nam had continued to reject those calls to reason, thereby exposing its
unwillingness to settle the problem of Democratic Kampuchea by political means.
Its refus~l confirmed that the real goal of the invasion and occupation of
Democratic Kampuchea was the establishment of its -Indo-China Federation~, namely,
the total annexation of Democratic Kampuchea.

73. The sham proposals recently formulated regarding negotiations and national
reconciliation were a smoke-acreen intended to impede the only possible solution to
the problem, i.e. negotiation between Viet Ham and the Coalition Government of
Democratic ~ampuchea, which was the legal representative of the Kampuchean people.
Furthermore, Viet Ham and those who supported it were going too far in describing
the Kampuchean people's struggle against Vietnamese occupation as a civil war.

74. The national reconciliation proposed by Democratic Kampuchea's aggressor was
only a manoeuvre aimed at forcing the national resistance forces to surrender,
creating disunity among the national forces and evading international condemnation
of its occupatioo of Kampuchea. It st~)uld not be forgotten that the withdrawal of
Vietnamese occupation forces from De~~ratic Kampuchea was the only posoibility for
national reconciliatioo. In a note fr,:>.n the Coalitioo Government of. Democratic
Kampuchea (A/42/6l6) a national ~econciliation formula was given in clea terms,
the first stage of the process would be the withdr~wa1 of all Vietnamese forces, to
take place within well-defined time-framea and under the supervision of the United
Nat ioos wi thi.n the framewer k of. an agreement between Viet Ham and the C,')ali tion
Government of Democratic Kampuchea.

75. After the first phase, a four-party coalition wouid be formed that
incorporated the puppet group installed in phnom Penh by tbe occupation forces.
The national reconciliatioo plan proposed by the Coalition Government of Democratic
Kampuchea was opeft to all Kampucheans, re~~rd1ess of their past or current
political leanings, and without a call fa. ~urrender of any kind.
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76. Everyone knew that the arduous struggle of the Kampuchean people had paralysed
the Vietnamese forces within Kampuchea, and Viet Nam had therefore resotted to all
kinds of trickery in order to deceive world public opinion. However, the
international community continued to condemn the Vietnamese occupation ~r

Democratic Kampuchea.

77. Ms. DQ (China). speaking in exercise of the right of reply, said that the
representative of Viet Nam had attacked and ~ilified h~r country without any
r~ason, by stating that it was China, and not Viet Nam, which was blocking the
political solution and national reconcilillt~.';)n of lCampuchea. That was not true, it
was well known that Viet Nam was responsible for the aggression against Kampuchea,
for :he nine years of occupation, for the sufferings of the Kamnuchean people and
for the country's economic crlsis. Viet Nam cl~imed to want a political solution
and national recorl~iliation, but still refu~d to withdra~ its occupation troops.
Its attitUde ~as nothing more than an attempt to get the intornational community to
accept the occupation of Kampuchea as a fait acc2!2!!, in order to keep that
country under itll control and protect the interests that it h,sd ~et Ui" there.

78. That situation was opposed by all justice-loving countries, including China,
which supported the norms of international law l opposed aggression and defended
justice. Viet ham must withdraw its troops from Kampuchea unconditionally.

79. Ms. LIEN (Viet Nam), speaking in exercise of the right of reply, 5ai~ that
account should be taken of the present possibilitied of achieving a peacetul
solution in Kampuchea which guaranteed peace, stability and co-operation. She
asked China once more not to continue to provide assistance to the genocidal clique
of Pol Pot and to make a positive contribution towards solvin~ the problems of
SOuth-East Asia.

80. Miss CHENG (Democratic Kaqmchea), sPElaking in exercise of the right of rf:ply,
said that Viet Nam should accept the negotiation with the Coalition Government of
Democratic Kampuchea on the basis of the peace propos~l and the United States
resolutions which required its withdrawal from that country. The time had con.a for
Viet Nam to stop blaming others for the problems of its own making in South-Bast
Asia. Peace could only return to the regioll when Viet NM'. withdrew its troops from
Kampuchean territory.

81. Mr. NAVON (Israel), speaking in exercise of the right of reply, pointed out to
the representative of. Saudi Arabia that the Committee's meetings should not be
turned into a forum for the spread of lies. He cited a few examples of Judeophobic
slurs published in the Saudi Arabian press and formulated by Saudi official
representatives. First, he referred to an article from the Saudi ~ewspaper

Al Nadwa in which it was asserted that all tile crimes of zionism had their source
in the Tora and in the Holy Bible and that ~he Jewish religion was nothing but a
collection of criminal and racist ~rinciplea.
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82. In 1964 at the Centre for Human Right8 in Geneva Mr. Maruf al Dawalihi had
said that the atte~ts made to exterminate the J~s at various times in hi8tory had
been prollPted by their belief that they were God'8 chosen people. Mr. Maruf had
added that the cause of the oppre88ion of the Jew8 since antiquity until the
present day was their religion. In 1982 frince Pahd of Saudi Arabia had said that
there was no doubt that one day Israel wollld be finally liquidated.

83. Owing to the It.ited time at his dis~8al, he could not refute each of the
def..ations formulated again8t 18rael by a ~~untry wherft wo.en were not even
allowed to drive, and where mutilations, !logying and pUblic decapitations were the
order of the day. In 1973, the Anti-Slavery society in London had reported an
esti..ted 500,000 8lave8 in Saudi Arabia. In 1976 Die Welt had reported that every
year 10,000 b15Ck Africans were smuggled inco Saudi Arabia and sold into slavery ­
an activity ~nducted under the guise of religiou8 pilgri-.ges.

84. He asked the repre8entative of Saudi ~rabla, a country threatened by
instability, if it was po88ible to confine that in8tability ~o one part of the
Middle Ba8t while exacerbating it elsewhere. Such a dichotomy could not last "for
ever.

85. Mr. AL-~ (Saudi Arabia), speaking i~ exerci8e of the right of reply, said
that the representative of 18rael, inste~l of refuting the 8pecific information
which had be~ provided on the surprising dc1llhr:ity between the racist practice8
of SOuth Africa and 18rael, had again re98ated the usual Zionist and anachronistic
statements on newwpaper8 and official8 of Seudi Arabia.

86. The accusation that slavery was practised in Saudi Arabia was an insult to the
delegations of all countries which had embaesies 1n Saudi Arabia. No other
delegation had made such a comment. The only 8lavery to exi8t in the Middle East
was the white slavery practi8ed in Israel today.

87. One might ask why the delegation of 18r&81 did not mention t:. co-o~eration in
nuclear ..tters between South Africa and ita Government, and why it dici not mention
the .4 million invested in Marion 18land, where I8raeli army official8 were
conducting investigation8 joinU)' with the racj8t South Atricane. The truth was
that the repre..ntative of Israel had given no r~ply becau8e he hao none.

88. Mr. NAVON (Israel), 8peaking in exercise of the right of reply, 8aid that
referring to slavery in Saudi Arabia was no anachronism. Recently, hi8 Government
had defined clearly its policy towards apalt~eid and the scope of ita relati~~s

with SOuth Africa. The representative of ~~udi Arabia should refer to hi8
country's oil sales to South Africa, both PA8t and c'nrent.

89. Mr. AL-GAARI (Saudi Arabia), speaking in exercise of the right of reply, said
that the representative of I8rael had committed a further anachronism by referring
to oil sales by Saudi Arabia. Israel, for its part, imported gold and dtamonds in
large quantiti.. from that country.
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90. Mr. AMSELEM (United States of America), speaking in exercise of the right of
reply, observed that the representative of Nicaragua had spoken of united States
aggression and Nicaragua's commitment to peace. In tr.uth, though, it was the
Government of Nicaragua, with its dieregard for the human rights of its own people,
the building of the largest army in Central American history and its a9~ression

against its neighbours, ~hich had caused the crisip. in the region. The
representative of Nicara9~a would have the Committee believe that years of
Sandinist repression and aggression were magically over and that the Sandinists had
ceased to be 5andinists out of the goodness of their hearts.

91. If there was a chance for peace in Central America and for human rights in
Nicaragua, it was thanks to such people as President Arias, the leader of I model
democracy, to Nicaraguans such as Violeta Chamorro, who had refused to be cowed by
the aggressive acts of the 5andinist thugs, and Nino Hernandez, who continued to
heac:1 Nicaragua's human rights organization despi te harassment and detention, to the
4,000 women from the organization ·Las madres de reos politicos·, who were trying
to secure justice and freedom for the 10,000 or 11,000 political prisoners in
Nicaragua, to such labour ~eaders as Alvin Guthrie, to all the brave opposition
politicians who were fighting the totalitarian regi~ and, above all, to the
thousands of anonymous Nicaraguans who had taken up arms and fought the mighty
Sandinist army and its foreign advisers to a standstill. Those men and women,
faithful to the ideals of the revolution, deserved thanks for the courage with
which they had fought and support in the struggle to come.

92. Democracy and peace would be possible only if the international community
demanded that the Sandinists should live up to their original promise to the people
of Nicaragua. But there should be no illusions about the Sandinist regime. The
Nicaraguans had none.

93. Lastly, he stated that he would be happy to compare the Latin character of
Puerto Rico to that of East-bloc Nicaragua.

94. Mrs. BELLORINI (Nica~agua), speaking in ex~rcisc of the right of reply, said
that the statement made by her country had been clear and unambiguous. It had
referred to the historic importance of the Esquipulas 11 Agreements signed by the
Central American ~residents. The representative of the united states had put
forward its own version of the circumstances which had made possible the signing of
those Agreements. All the delegations present k~~w that Nicaragua had been
denouncing, year after year, the war of aggression to ~hich it was subjected, the
loss of human life and the economic toll. The Esquipulas Agreements would not have
been possible without the steadfastness of the fighting people of Nicaragua. The
Central American Presidents had signed those Agreements in an act of lucidity and
determination, to reject the absurd policy of aggression pursu~d by the United
States in Central America.

95. The Sandinist People's Army waG defeating President Reagan's mercenary bands.
The Government of the United States should show its political will to embark on the
bilateral negotiations which Nicaragu~ had been advocating with the support of the
international community, the Contadora Group and the Support Group. Sandinist
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flexibility shoulG not be interpreted as lack of resolve, and the united States
Government would not be able to sway the 5andinist people by exerting political
pressure. The principles on which the action of the people and Government of
Nicaragua was based remained unscathed, whereas Reagan's military strategy was
breaking down and direct i~tervention would be extremely costly, al the United
States Government well knew.

96. Mro AMSELEM (United State. of America), speaking in exercise of the right of
reply, said that in Nicaragua a war was being waged between the Sandinist
Government and the Nicaraguan people. He expressed doubts concerning the
re-establishment of freedom of the press in Nicaragua and asked when such prisons
as the sadly notorious el Chipote prison would be opened. The Sandinist Government
had caused the Nicaraguan economy to collapse, and the commanders enjoyed economlc
privileges of all kinds. They, not the ·cont14s·, were responsible for the
SUffering of the Nicaraguan people. When the representativ~ of Nicaragua spoke of
·the Sandiniat people·, he wondered whether she was distinguishing between a
Sandinist people and a Nicaraguan people, or perhaps she was reserving for
Sandinism a political function incompatible with democratic pluralism.

97. Mrs. BELLORINI (Nicaragua), speaking in exercise of the rj,ght of reply, said
that she did not intend to engage in further polemics with the representative of
the United States. She did, however, wis~ to clarify that there was no difference
whatsoever between the Nicaraguan people and the Sandinist people, and that
Sandinism represented democracy in Nica';agua, not a formal democracy as that
promoted by the United States, but a ~emocracy based on popular participation.

98. Mr. AKYOL (Turkey), speaking in exercise of the right of reply, said that the
limited time and resources available to the Committee should not be squandered on
matters that were obviously political. The question of Cyprus would be discussed
in the plenary AssemblYJ he therefore regretted the attempt to use the forum of the
Committee for sterile prop&ganda purposfts.

99. The Greek Cypriots apparently continued to believe that it was possible,
through slander, to distort the true nature of the prohJem which they themselves
had created, thereby hindering the quest for a solution. Were that not the case,
they would not have committed the erl~~. in paragraph 24 of the Secretary-General's
report (A/42/492), of considering their own citizens as members of the two
categories, namely, minorities and migrant workers, and then criticized Turkey for
practising racial discrimination.

100. Having made that comment, he expressed the hope that speakers would confine
themselves to the agenda items during the discussions.

1010 Mrs. KOZAKOU-MARCOULLIS (Cyprus), speaking in exercise of the right of reply,
said that the representative of Turkey, who had been unarle to refute any of the
points made in her statement, had no nee~ to remind her that the question of Cyprus
was included in the General Assembly's programme of work. She nevertheless claimed
the right to r.aise the question in the ~hird Committee because the Third Committee
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considered such items '8 the violation of the right. of people••ubjected to
occupation, military aggression, racism and racial discrimination. After thanking
many delegations for their expression of support for her people's .truggle for
freedom and justice, she said that the representative of Turkey had no right to
question the legality of the Governmellt of Cyprus. The only basis for a just
solution to the Cyprus problem was the application of the resolutions and deci.ions
of the General Assembly, the Security Council, the Commission on Human Right. and
the Sub-Commission on Prevention of Discrimination and Protection of Minoritie••

The meeting rose at 6.10 p.m.


